Parkman Township Zoning Commission

September 28, 2010 Meeting

Zoning Commission Members Present:  Carlos Nieves, Len Hall, Renee Patry, Scott Villers, and Debbie Wilson
Not Present:
Mike Massey and James Vaughan
Others Present:
Jon Ferguson, Alan Wilson, Ron Misconin, Cindy Gazley, John Hasman



and Chris Herzner
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Carlos Nieves.  
A motion was made by Mrs. Patry and seconded by Mr. Nieves to approve the minutes of the August 24, 2010 meeting as amended.  Motion passed unanimously.
The BZA currently has pending two requests for sign variances combined in one appeal.  One is for a pylon sign and one is for a building sign.  Both exceeded the regulations allowed.  The requested building sign is 33 x 4.5’.  The question the BZA has for this committee is what was the spirit and intent of the zoning commission in setting the size of the signs.  Mr. Nieves answered that when Mr. Villers and he came on board, the big issue was billboards.  When the ZC went through the model, they went with what the county model suggested.  They also were looking at the old book that they had.  The pylon also exceeds current regulations in size and height.  The committee has had conversations with keeping signs low.  The Dollar General sign is requested at 15’.  Mrs. Gazley explained when the BZA goes through the comments, they have questions that must be answered.  The one question they are looking to have answered is the spirit and intent of the Zoning Commission.  Mr. Nieves stated his belief is the aesthetics of Parkman.  The billboard left a sour taste in everyone’s mouth.  They felt a 2’ x 8’ sign would be sufficiently large.  Mr. Nieves also mentioned there was nothing to go by regarding sign size at that time.  Mr. Nieves stated that in Middlefield, most of the businesses have small signs.  The intent was to keep it aesthetically pleasing as people drive by.  The 1989 Zoning Regulations also stated the size the same.  Mrs. Gazley asked if there were any issues with the hardware sign and this size being determined.  The committee does not recall.  Mrs. Gazley asked if it is correct that the discussion focused on the billboard.  Mr. Nieves and Mr. Villers confirmed that.   
Mr. Ferguson stated that the sign is currently located on the far west side of the property.  If the sign were moved to the far eastbound side of the property, it may be a better location.  Mr. Ferguson stated that the Dollar General sign seems to be larger than most of the area Dollar General signs.  Mr. Herzner stated that this is the standard prototype sign for a building of this size.

The committee will send a response to Mrs. Sagal regarding the wood burning issue.
Mr. Villers asked BZA members if there is anything the Zoning Commission can be doing to assist them.

Mr. Wilson asked if the signage requirement should be considered a conditional use permit, where the applicant would have to explain the case.  Mrs. Gazley would rather have a guideline, rather than just have the BZA make the decision.  Mr. Ferguson has a concern that if we say yes to Dollar General, then we don’t approve a hideous sign for someone else, that is not the role of the BZA.  It was suggested that the committee consider a way that the frontage dictate the size of the signs.  
The committee next discussed COS.  Mr. Hasman explained the maps that the county has supplied regarding the 208 district.  The first suggestion will include the Sitko and Franklin properties.   This must be density neutral.  There was a question if the sewer plant is large enough to handle this?  They answered it is plenty large.  The 2nd suggestion also includes the gravel pit, and Hofstetter’s with the industrial plant.  Mrs. Wilson stated she contacted Water Resources and received a reply e-mail, dated September 27, from Gerard Morgan.  Mrs. Wilson explained that the model from Bainbridge is the best to use for us, as a conditional use.  Mr. Dietrich stated that the review for conditional use can be worked around.
Mr. Hasman asked if it is a conditional use, would there be less than 10 acres?  Mrs. Wilson stated that the homes would be clustered together, and the rest would remain open space.  The trustees and Mr. Dietrich are all talking density neutral.  Mrs. Wilson stated that Mr. Dietrich noted that they cannot start any building until everything is approved.  All improvements must be in before any permits are given.  The Zoning Commission should at this point begin to develop provisions in the Parkman Township regulations.
Mrs. Wilson stated that all of the properties that were required to tie in to the sewer have tied in.  Mr. Villers asked who would pay for the line if one of the outside lots wants to develop.  The developer would pay for it, but it would require everyone else along the way to tie in.

An e-mail was received from Mr. Dietrich, and his recommendation is that we follow Bainbridge’s resolutions as a guide.  The Leslein property is 30+ acres.  The committee asked if we want to go smaller?  Bainbridge’s regulations state 15 acre minimum.  Mr. Hasman stated they may have water and sewer.  Mr. Villers questioned what the minimum lot size should be for water well requirements. The water well and any part must be 50’ from the well.
Mr. Hasman also wanted to talk about Henry Kuhns.  He explained a map of what he has today.  He lives on Farley.  There are 4 lots, all with different parcel numbers.  This is a nonconforming lot.  Mr. Hasman’s understanding is that we can never make a change to make the nonconforming lot, but you can make it better (reference IX-3, 908.0 Nonconforming Lot of Record).  There will be no change of frontage.  Basically, it will just be moving lines.  Mr. Nieves stated he is not creating a flag lot as there are already entrances.  It will eliminate the landlocked land and make the current situation better.  One of the trustees stated at the Trustee meeting he does not believe a nonconforming lot may be changed, as that would eliminate the grandfather provision.  Inside lot lines are the only things being changed.  The committee believes he is improving the situation.  There is nothing created out to the road that is not already there.  Mr. Hasman’s questions are does this create more non-comformity?  Can it be approved with the rear lot, as the access is from two roads?  The committee’s intent was not that a property such as this be disallowed, as there is access from two roads.
Mr. Hasman stated that a current point of contention is a garden shed.  About two years ago, the zoning regulations started allowing garden sheds as exemption.  Now everything is a garden shed.  How large is maximum?  He would like clarification.  His suggestions are that it be resting on the ground, not anchored and nothing larger than 10’ x 15’ or specify square footage.  If possible, provide a size.  How many allowed?  The committee has concern about these exempt buildings that they may be located on the line.  
The committee would like to recommend to the Trustees the second option plan which incorporates more property.  The committee would like to ask Mr. Dietrich to attend the next meeting to discuss the differences of using conditional use vs. the overlay.  We would also like to extend an invitation to any BZA members who wish to attend join us.
The committee will meet on Wednesday, November 17th instead of our regular meeting date, and we will not meet in December.

The committee will next meet on Tuesday, October 26, 2010 at 7:00 PM.  The agenda for the meeting includes:
 
● COS map discussion
● Garden shed regulations
● Lot split changes
Mr. Hall made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:05 PM.   Mr. Nieves seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  
Respectfully Submitted,

Connie M. Hasman
Parkman Township Zoning Commission Secretary
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